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AGENDA 

  
 

 
1 Minutes of last meeting held on 17 June 2022 

  
3 - 8 

2 Apologies for Absence 
  

 

3 Declarations of Interests by Members and Officers:- (see note 
below) 
(a) Disclosable Pecuniary Interests 
(b) Private Interests (pecuniary and non-pecuniary) 
  

 

4 Joint Working and Devolution Programme - Next Steps 
  

9 - 22 

5 Date of next Meeting 
To agree to meet on Friday 16 June 2023 at 9.30am 

 

  

 
 
Notes 

 

(a) Members of the public are welcome to attend to observe meetings of the 
Economic Prosperity. Please note that there is no opportunity for the public to 
speak at these meetings. 
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(b) Declarations of Interests – Persons making a declaration of interest should 
have regard to their own Council’s Code of Conduct and the Committee’s 
Procedural Rules. 
 

Members or Officers requiring clarification on whether to make a declaration 
of interest are invited to contact Noel McMenamin (Tel. 0115 9932670) or a 
colleague in Democratic Services at Nottinghamshire County Council prior to 
the meeting. 

 
(c) Members of the public wishing to inspect ‘Background Papers’ referred to in the 

reports on the agenda or Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act should 
contact:- 

 

Customer Services Centre 0300 500 80 80 
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THE CITY OF NOTTINGHAM AND NOTTINGHAMSHIRE 
ECONOMIC PROSPERITY COMMITTEE 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 17 JUNE 2022 AT 
9.00 AM AT NOTTINGHAMSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT 
(A denotes absent) 
(A* denotes absent from the meeting but joined remotely, without voting rights) 
 
Chairman – Councillor Ben Bradley MP – Nottinghamshire County Council 
 
Mayor Andy Abrahams – Mansfield District Council– A 
Councillor John Clarke MBE – Gedling Borough Council – A  
Councillor Simon Greaves – Bassetlaw District Council – A* 
Councillor David Lloyd – Newark and Sherwood District Council 
Councillor David Mellen – Nottingham City Council  
Councillor Milan Radulovic – Broxtowe Borough Council – A    
Councillor Simon Robinson – Rushcliffe Borough Council 
Councillor Jason Zadrozny – Ashfield District Council – A 

 
SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS 

 
Deputy Mayor Craig Whitby for Mayor Andy Abrahams  
Councillor Jenny Hollingsworth for Councillor John Clarke MBE 
Councillor Steve Carr for Councillor Milan Radulovic 
Councillor Matthew Relf for Councillor Jason Zadrozny 

 
OFFICERS PRESENT 
(A denotes absent) 
(*Denotes joined remotely) 
 
David Armiger – Chief Executive, Bassetlaw District Council* 
Hannah Barrett – Economic Development Officer, Nottinghamshire County 
Council 
Mel Barrett – Chief Executive, Nottingham City Council - A  
Matthew Colver – Senior Communications and Marketing Business Partner, 
Nottinghamshire County Council 
Gerry Dawson – Interim Manager - Place, Nottinghamshire County Council 
Mike Hill – Chief Executive, Gedling Borough Council 
Teresa Hodgkinson – Chief Executive, Ashfield District Council 
Ruth Hyde – Chief Executive, Broxtowe Borough Council - A 
Kath Marriott – Chief Executive, Rushcliffe Borough Council  
Anthony May – Chief Executive, Nottinghamshire County Council  
John Robinson – Chief Executive, Newark & Sherwood District Council 
Adrian Smith – Corporate Director, Place 
Noel McMenamin – Democratic Services Officer, Nottinghamshire County 
Council 
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SUBSTITUTE OFFICERS 
(*Denotes joined remotely) 
 
Sajeeda Rose – Corporate Director for Growth and City Development, Nottingham 
City Council for Mel Barrett 
Zulfiqar Darr – Deputy Chief Executive, Broxtowe Borough Council for Ruth Hyde* 
Michael Robinson – Interim Co-Chief Executive, Mansfield District Council 

 
1. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 

 
The minutes of the meeting held on 18 March 2022, having been previously 
circulated, were agreed as a true and correct record and were confirmed for signing 
by the Chair of the meeting.  

 
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
Apologies for absence were received from Mayor Andy Abrahams, Councillor John 
Clarke MBE, Councillor Milan Radulovic, and Councillor Jason Zadrozny.  
 
Apologies for absence were also received from Councillor Simon Greaves, who 
joined the meeting remotely, inputting into the debate without voting.    
 
Apologies were also received from Mel Barrett (Nottingham City Council), and Ruth 
Hyde (Broxtowe Borough Council). 

 
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
None 

 
4. LOCAL AREA ENERGY PLAN - PRESENTATION 

 
The Committee received a presentation from Michael Gallagher, Head of the 
Midlands Net Zero Hub, on Local Area Energy Planning, highlighting the following: 
 

• The Midlands Net Zero Hub was funded by the Department of Business, 
Energy and Industrial Strategy, with Nottingham City Council as the 
accountable body. The Hub supported the development of energy projects 
and programmes at regional level, in line with LEP energy strategies and in 
support of national commitments to Net Zero; 

 

• The Hub also delivered a raft of national and regional energy, sustainability, 
skills and decarbonisation programmes, including Sustainable Warmth 
Competition, Social Housing Decarbonisation and Minimum Energy 
Efficiency Standard Enforcement for the Private Rented Sector; 

 

• The UK’s current energy system was outdated, and transitioning to Net Zero 
was imperative in view of challenges arising from climate change, escalating 
costs and energy security concerns. Local area energy planning helped 
ensure a more targeted, proportionate and efficient approach to transitioning 
to Net Zero, helping local leaders take informed and sustainable action to cut 
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carbon emissions. This in turn helped inform policy development and 
delivery nationally; 

 

• It was explained that there were 7 stages to the local area energy planning 
process. These were: 

o Identifying and engaging stakeholders; 
o Setting an Area Vision, objectives and targets; 
o Creating and understanding the Local Area Energy system; 
o Investigating future local energy scenarios; 
o Producing a Local Area Energy Strategy; 
o Leading and implementing the Strategy; and 
o Monitoring and reviewing the Strategy; 

 

• Local Area energy planning helped: 
o kickstart the decarbonisation process;  
o identify where low carbon interventions should be prioritised;  
o identify the technologies to deploy in order to decarbonise; 
o establish network capacity for large scale electrified heat, and determine 

whether the existing gas network could be used for hydrogen; 
o provide local costings to reach Net Zero, and identify implications for Area 

residents; 
 

• While it was possible to create smaller district plans, it was important to 
maintain economies of scale where possible; 

 

• An initial socio-economic benefits report had been commissioned and, 
subject to satisfactory outcomes being identified, funding would be required 
for a full Local Area Energy Plan, estimated at around £1 million for D2N2. 

 
A number of issues were raised and points made during discussion: 
 

• A member commented that it was frustrating that current new-build activity 
was not required to meet low carbon standards. In response, it was explained 
that having a Local Area Energy Plan in place would provide valuable ‘push 
back’ in negotiating with developers to provide the most appropriate long-
term energy infrastructure; 

 

• It was agreed that it was worth raising agreed environmental standards in 
planning with central government as part of wider devolution discussions; 

 

• D2N2 was seen as a leading region in respect of the decarbonisation 
agenda. It was recognised that retrofitting existing stock was a massive 
challenge, but if residents could be supported in making the connection 
between climate change measures and household income it could 
revolutionise the fuel poverty agenda; 

 

• All districts and boroughs received funding for retrofit, and working to a single 
Local Area Energy Plan would help maximise the benefits of the funding. A 
member expressed the view that it seemed more appropriate to address 
retrofitting under building regulations than under planning; 
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• Mr Gallagher undertook to research further the range of powers required to 
support the decarbonisation agenda to inform wider devolution discussions 
with central government. 

 
RESOLVED 2022/002 

 
1) That progress to date on the Local Area Energy Plan be noted. 

 
2) That a further progress be received at a future meeting of the Committee, to be 

informed by the outcomes of the socio-economic benefits report, which was due 
for completion in the Autumn of 2022.  

 
5. JOINT WORKING AND DEVOLUTION PROGRAMME UPDATE 

 
Anthony May introduced the item and fed back from recent discussions between 
the Leaders of the four upper tier authorities - Derby City Council, Derbyshire 
County Council, Nottingham City Council and Nottinghamshire County Council 
(D2N2) and subsequent discussions with Neil O’Brien, the Minister for Levelling 
Up, Housing and Communities and civil servants.  
 
In addition to giving strong support for the collaborative approach being adopted to 
involve all districts in developing the Devolution Deal, the Minister had provided an 
indicative negotiating schedule for delivery of the Deal, culminating in Mayoral 
elections in May 2024. Discussion would now initially focus on drawing up a 
Devolution Deal document by the Autumn of 2022, based on the core elements of 
the devolution framework. Separate discussion was also taking place with the 
Department of Culture, Media and Sport, the Safer Nottinghamshire Board and the 
Crime and Drugs Partnership on the ‘Off-framework’ elements of the Deal, 
including on activities for young people and community safety and cohesion. 
 
Consideration was already being given to engagement, consultation and 
communication with key stakeholders and the wider public on the content and 
benefits of a Devolution Deal, and a meeting with all 19 districts to discuss 
governance, communications and the Development Corporation would be 
convened shortly. 
 
A programme initiation document or PID was also being drawn up, identifying 4 
key work areas around negotiating the Deal, agreeing a governance framework, 
communications and engagement and the organisational design of a future 
combined authority. Work was ongoing to identify the external resource required 
to deliver on the PID requirements, and meetings were being arranged with Greater 
Manchester and the West Midlands and West Yorkshire Combined Authorities to 
learn from their devolution journeys.  
 
During discussions, Members raised the following issues: 

 

• The Chair advised that he had recently met Minister Neil O’Brien, who 
commended the collaborative approach taken within D2N2, and had publicly 
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endorsed the bid, attracting positive local media feedback. D2N2 MPs were 
also fully briefed and supportive of progress to date;  
 

• It was imperative that a communications plan, focussing on underlining the 
benefits of the Deal for residents, was put in place to counter the narrative that 
devolution was expansive and over-bureaucratic. In response, it was confirmed 
that work on case studies, identifying the practical benefits of devolution for 
different sectors of the community, would be taken forward. 
 

• While it was acknowledged that progress on the Devolution agenda had been 
more developed in Nottingham and Nottinghamshire, it was confirmed that the 
most recent meetings of Leaders and Chief Executives from across all 19 D2N2 
authorities in Nottinghamshire and Derbyshire had been positive and 
constructive.  
 

 
RESOLVED 2022/003 

 
1) That progress to date on the devolution and joint working programme be noted; 
 
2) That the ongoing discussions about a devolution deal on a Derby, Derbyshire, 

Nottingham and Nottinghamshire footprint be noted; 
 

3) That the next steps listed under paragraph 27 of the report be approved. 
 
 
The meeting closed at 9.55 am 
 
 
 
CHAIRMAN 
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Report to City of Nottingham and 
Nottinghamshire Economic  

Prosperity Committee 
 

3 March 2023 

 
Agenda Item: 4 

 

REPORT OF THE LEADER OF NOTTINGHAMSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

JOINT WORKING AND DEVOLUTION PROGRAMME: NEXT STEPS   
 

Purpose of the Report 
 

1. This report summarises work to date and seeks approval for a further allocation of 
£450,000 funding in 2023-2024 to resource the work of the joint working and 
devolution programme team, using the National Non-Domestic Rates (NNDR) Pool 
Reserve.  

 
2. Further progress of the devolution aspect of the programme is subject to the relevant 

approvals, the outcome of the consultation, as well as primary and secondary 
legislation passing through Parliament. However, it should be acknowledged that 
without the appropriate resource in place, it will not be possible to analyse and 
consider the consultation responses, review the draft Proposal for consideration by 
the 4 Constituent Councils, or drive forward any other next steps that may be 
required.  

 

Information 
 
Programme Team 
   

3. Nottingham and Nottinghamshire councils (City, County, Districts and Boroughs) have 
been working together for over a year to identify areas for greater collaboration and 
opportunities to make an even bigger difference for our residents. Securing a 
devolution deal has been central to this work.   

 
4. In October 2021, the EPC resolved to establish a joint working and devolution 

programme team and budget to drive forward work and provide much needed 
capacity. The EPC approved an annual budget of £450,000 for the programme, 
funded through the shared NNDR pool. This constitutes £180,000 from 
Nottinghamshire County Council and £38,571 per District and Borough Council The 
EPC agreed that Nottinghamshire County Council should be asked to act as the host 
organisation and be the employing body.  Approval was given to establish this new 
team in December 2021, with all posts filled by June 2022.  

  
5. The team comprises the following roles: 
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• One Programme Manager (Hay Band D) 

• Four Project Officers (Hay Band A) 

• One Senior Communications Business Partner (Hay Band C) 

• One Business Support Administrator (NJE Grade 2) 
 
In addition to the above roles, the programme team also benefitted from a full time 
graduate   trainee through Nottinghamshire County Council’s graduate scheme between 
April and October 2022, at no cost to the programme.  

 
6. Previous reports to the EPC on 17 June 2022 and 18 March 2022 noted the decision 

to work together with Derby and Derbyshire councils on a devolution deal across a 
wider geography. This followed Nottingham and Nottinghamshire, and Derby and 
Derbyshire being named as pathfinder areas by the Government in the Levelling Up 
White Paper, and invited to apply for a devolution deal.  

 
7. The team have worked closely with colleagues from across councils, the Local 

Enterprise Partnership (LEP) and other partners in a “virtual team” approach. The 
team resource has been complemented by in kind contributions and senior oversight 
from across city, county, district and borough councils. The team has also worked 
closely with specialist external support, where internal capacity or expertise was not 
available:  

• Deloitte: strategic advice, bringing their experience of Government devolution 
negotiations and the establishment of combined authorities elsewhere in the 
country, 

• Browne Jacobson: specialist additional legal capacity and, 

• Ipsos UK: consultation and analysis specialist, providing rigour and independence 
to the consultation process. 

 
Progress to date 
 

8. The EPC’s investment in a programme team has enabled extensive collaborative 
work and the delivery of major milestones over the last six months including the 
signing of a devolution deal, the development of a complex draft Proposal and the 
launch of public consultation. The following sections outline these milestones, and the 
team’s role in more detail. 

 
East Midlands Devolution Deal 
  

9. On 30 August 2022, Derbyshire County Council, Nottinghamshire County Council, 
Derby City Council and Nottingham City Council (“four upper tier councils”) signed a 
£1.14 billion devolution deal with the Government.  

 
10. The signing of the deal would, subject to relevant approvals, the outcome of the 

consultation, and primary and secondary legislation passing through Parliament, 
establish the first ever Mayoral Combined County Authority in the country. The offer of 
a devolution deal marked a historic moment for the region and if approved, would 
bring in much needed investment, funding and powers. More major decisions would 
be made locally and the region would have a bigger voice. The £1.14 billion can be 
used to draw in new additional public sector investment, meaning the true benefit of 
the deal could potentially be significantly higher.  
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11. It is proposed that the Combined County Authority (CCA) will be known as the East 

Midlands Combined County Authority (EMCCA). It would cover the geographical 
areas of Derbyshire County, Derby City, Nottinghamshire County and Nottingham City 
Councils, which together form the Constituent Councils of the CCA.  

 
12. The devolution deal and the EMCCA (if established) will provide the area with:   

• Control of a £38 million per year allocation of investment funding over 30 years 
(50% capital, 50% revenue), to be invested by East Midlands CCA to drive growth 
and take forward its priorities over the longer term.  

• New powers to improve and better integrate local transport, including the ability to 
introduce bus franchising, control of appropriate local transport functions, e.g., 
local transport plans, and control of a Key Route Network.  

• An additional £500,000 of revenue funding in both 2023/24 and 2024/25 to 
accelerate work on a provisional area wide local transport plan and implement 
quantifiable carbon reductions.  

• An integrated transport settlement starting in 2024/25.   

• A commitment to explore a local partnership with Great British Railways so that 
the EMCCA mayor can help to shape and improve the local rail offer.   

• New powers to better shape local skills provision to meet the needs of the local 
economy, including devolution of the core Adult Education Budget, as well as input 
into the new Local Skills Improvement Plans.   

• New powers to drive the regeneration of the area and to build more affordable 
homes including compulsory purchase powers and the ability to establish Mayoral 
Development Corporations.   

• Over £17 million for the building of new homes on brownfield land in 2024/25, (at 
the time of writing subject to sufficient eligible projects for funding being 
identified). This funding will be open to bids from District and Borough Councils, as 
well as provide opportunities to support local developers. 

• £18 million capital funding in this Spending Review period (up to 2024/25) to 
support the delivery of housing priorities and drive Net Zero ambitions in the East 
Midlands area, subject to Government agreement of relevant business cases. 
£6.96m of business cases have already been approved, and decisions on the 
remaining bids are expected by the end of March 2023. A proposal currently being 
considered by Government for this funding seeks just over £9m to retrofit homes. 
This funding would be divided equally across the entire area of the proposed 
combined authority. If approved, each unitary, district or borough council would 
access circa £536,000 to complete retrofit works on properties where the Energy 
Performance Certificate rating can be improved.   

• A key role in planning and delivering the East Midlands area allocation of the UK 
Shared Prosperity Fund (UKSPF) from 2025/26.   

• The integration of D2N2 Local Enterprise Partnership into the East Midlands CCA. 
This will ensure there continues to be a strong and independent local business 
voice which informs local decision making and strategic economic planning. In 
absorbing the role and functions of D2N2 LEP, the East Midlands CCA will deliver 
a number of functions on behalf of central government departments.  

• A commitment to developing, in partnership with the Government, an arrangement 
which ensures close cooperation with the Police and Crime Commissioners 
(PCCs). 
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• The Government commits to work with the region to explore initiatives that 
improve delivery of public services jointly with Constituent Councils such as how 
best to support residents with multiple, complex needs.   

• A key leadership role for the mayor in local resilience and civil contingency 
planning, preparation and delivery.   

• Public health powers to enable the EMCCA to complement and support the action 
already being taken by Constituent Councils to improve people’s health and well-
being across the Area. This will allow health and wellbeing to be considered 
throughout the EMCCA’s activities as well as enable work on local issues where 
health plays a role, for example, tackling homelessness and rough sleeping.  

• Mayoral Capacity Funding to support the EMCCA in its early stages, including 
£500,000 in 2023/24 – once the establishing legislation is made and the 
Assurance Framework confirmed with the Government, and £1 million in 2024/25. 
Any future capacity funding will be subject to Spending Review, in line with 
arrangements for other devolution deals. Additional activities or capital allocations 
from Government will be supported by revenue allocated to the EMCCA in line 
with practice for areas with existing devolution deals.   

 

Figure 1: Devolution Deal Funding Summary 
 
 

 
 
 
Draft Proposal Development and Public Consultation 
 

13. To progress the area’s devolution deal, under the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill, 
a consultation is required on the EMCCA Proposal (“the Proposal”).  

 
14.  The draft Proposal sets out the context, vision and priorities for the new EMCCA – 

“Our vision is for the 2.2 million people who live and work here to enjoy better health, 
greater prosperity and an increased sense of wellbeing through the opportunities 
available to them within an inclusive and competitive CCA Area at the heart of the 
country”. Four priority areas have been put forward to support delivery of the vision – 
homes, skills, transport and net zero (reducing carbon emissions). These align with 
the priorities Nottingham and Nottinghamshire leaders jointly set out in the original 
Nottingham and Nottinghamshire “Case for Devolution”, published in October 2021. 

 
15.  Significant work was required to move from the deal document to a draft Proposal – 

this was a new process with no previous template to follow. The draft Proposal is a 
complex document created with the input of multiple stakeholders working 
collaboratively across organisations, geographies, and specialist technical subjects 
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against a challenging timetable. This work included an initial Equality Impact 
Assessment (EIA) developed to support proposal and consultation development. This 
provided a focus for development of a programme of engagement during the 
consultation period. Project officers within the team supported work to engage hard to 
reach groups across the area during the consultation period, and continue to work 
alongside consultation and equality leads to refine the initial EIA published in October 
2022.  

 
16. A series of Full Council meetings held by city and county councils during the week 

commencing 31 October 2022 approved the draft Proposal and agreed to launch 
formal consultation. The consultation ran for a period of eight of weeks from 14 
November 2022 to 9 January 2023. As well as seeking the views of district and 
borough leaders who have been key partners from the outset, the consultation looked 
to enable wider consultation with local people, businesses, wider public sector 
partners, the voluntary and community sector, and other stakeholders. Whilst the 
consultation is now closed, the website can still be accessed to read a summary of 
the proposals, the full proposals and the FAQ on devolution: Have Your Say – East 
Midlands Devolution 

 

17. The consultation responses are now being analysed. The results of the consultation 

will be considered as part of decisions yet to be taken by all four upper tier councils 

on the final Proposal for submission to government after the relevant primary 

legislation is enacted. The deal Proposal would then need approval and new 

secondary legislation from central government (supported by the four upper tier 

councils) to create the East Midlands Combined County Authority. 

 
Impact of the joint working and devolution programme team 
 

18. The delivery of the achievements outlined above would not have been possible 
without the team established through the EPC. In February 2022 when the decision 
was taken progress a joint D2N2 deal, there was an urgent need to form a collective 
team able to rapidly join two separate devolution proposals (D2 and N2) together and 
meet a demanding schedule from central Government. The team led the adoption of a 
single team approach through coordinating work at every stage of the process, 
building relationships with and managing the expectations of multiple stakeholders 
including DLUHC, the Department for Transport, nineteen councils, the LEP, blue 
light services, health partners, universities, colleges, major employers and business 
organisations. The dedicated flexible resource provided by the team meant the 
programme could deliver to the tight timescales and facilitate the level of complex 
stakeholder engagement needed. 

  
19. The original negotiation timeframe included a series of themed negotiation sessions 

with government colleagues, with anticipated deal agreement in October 2022. 
Changes at a national level meant that this deadline was brought forward to the end 
of August 2022. To facilitate this, Government colleagues provided us with a deal 
framework to review and amend, running a constant feedback loop with DLUHC. 
Suggested changes and commentary were made through the theme groups, with 
representation from district and borough colleagues and wider partners, to ensure that 
we were able to provide as holistic (and robust) a response as possible. Project 
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Officers from the team supported each theme group, coordinating and supporting 
meetings, making connections across workstreams, and ensuring the input of these 
groups was fed into the negotiations and subsequently the draft Proposal. 

 
20. The programme team drove forward the in-year capital funding process. Approval of 

the £9.12m business case to retrofit housing across the geography would see each 
district and borough council access c. £536,000 each, representing a significant 
return on investment from the £38,571 invested to date by each Nottinghamshire 
district and borough in the programme team.   

 
21. The Senior Communications Business Partner role has provided specialist input on 

media, stakeholders and events, and digital communications. This resource has 
enabled the creation of shared communications materials, toolkits, coordinated press 
releases, and the establishment of a weekly communications group across city, 
county, district and borough councils, as well as D2N2 LEP colleagues. This has 
helped to establish and maintain a single voice, manage communication issues 
effectively and promote a proactive approach where possible.  

 
22. The team has played a critical role in delivery and has demonstrated great flexibility 

and tenacity, working in an intense environment. The team has only been working at 
full capacity for eight months, with huge potential to deliver even further in the future, 
taking forward the skills and knowledge developed to date. 

 
 
Spend to Date 
 

23. The EPC resolved on 29 October 2021 to delegate authority to the Nottinghamshire 
Chief Executives Group to oversee expenditure of the budget allocation. A high level 
summary is set out below.  

 
24. The spend in 2021-22 was £23,000 (£20,000 on staffing and £3,000 on programme 

costs) as reported to the June 2022 EPC meeting. The remaining £427,000 was set 
as the budget for the 2022/23 financial year. 

 
25. The total spend to date (as of January 2023) is £344,733, with the majority of spend 

(£220,504) relating to employment of the programme team. The current forecast and 
commitments indicate the full £427,000 allocation will be used in 2022/23. In addition 
to the staffing resource, the programme budget supports delivery of: 

• Specialist strategic and legal advice as required  

• Independent consultation expertise to develop and oversee the consultation 
process and subsequent analysis 

• Communications activity and materials including promotion of the consultation 

• Day to day working budget for the programme 
 

26. Derby City Council, Derbyshire County Council and Nottingham City Council have 
also all provided a mix of cash and in kind contributions to support the programme, 
alongside the NNDR allocation. 

 
Next Steps 
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27. Following the consultation exercise, the four upper tier councils will need to decide on 
submission of their final Proposal to Government, which will take account of the 
outcome of the consultation, and which may, if appropriate, formally propose the 
creation of the EMCCA. The timescale for this is dependent on the passage of the 
Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill through Parliament. At the time of this report, the 
UK Parliament website reports that the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill is at 
committee stage in the House of Lords. Its progress can be tracked here: Levelling-up 
and Regeneration Bill - Parliamentary Bills - UK Parliament. 

 
28. There is the risk that the relevant provisions of the Bill may be subject to change prior 

to Royal Assent. However, the four city and county councils will remain in close 
dialogue with Government to understand any impacts this may have and ensure that 
partners are in the best position to respond to them as the Bill progresses. 

 
29. It is important not to pre-empt the outcome of the consultation process or decisions 

yet to be taken by councils on the formal submission of a final Proposal to 
Government or the passage of the Bill through Parliament. Having said this, an 
indicative direction of travel might look like this:  

 
Stage 1: Developing a framework for transitional arrangements – now to Spring 2023 

  

• Consideration and analysis of consultation responses 

• Review and consideration of any revisions required to the draft Proposal 

• Final Proposal and consultation responses considered by four Constituent 
Councils  

• The programme team to support established thematic groups on land and 
housing, net zero, skills and transport to progress strategy, a pipeline of potential 
projects and continued collaborative working. New theme groups may also be 
required to explore public health, social care, collaborative working opportunities 
and other priorities as they emerge. The devolution and joint working programme 
team would be expected to support the development and inclusion of 
Nottinghamshire schemes as part of the pipeline work.  

• Collaborative working across the partnership to shape the key roles and activities 
which may be needed during any transitional arrangements and how these could 
be delivered  

 
Stage 2: preparing for an operational MCCA – Spring 2023 – Spring 2024  

 

• Subject to passage through parliament, bill becomes law following Royal Assent 
being given  

• If approved by Constituent Councils the final Proposal is completed and submitted 
to Government  

• Proposal considered by Government and subject to agreement, the process of 
developing secondary legislation commences  

• Transitional arrangements designed, agreed and established (this may include 
formation of a “Shadow authority” and allocation of interim Leadership roles and 
responsibilities) 
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• Accountable body confirmed for transitional/shadow period and preparation for 
formal EMCCA begins, development of interim and longer-term management 
structure and the integration of the LEP moved forward  

• Thematic groups outlined above continue, supported by the programme team 

• Draft formal constitutional arrangements developed 

• Secondary legislation confirmed by Councils 
 

Stage 3: Formal establishment of EMCCA - May 2024 onwards  

• Secondary legislation complete  

• Mayoral elections concluded  

• Constituent Council and non-Constituent Membership and constitutional 
arrangements confirmed  

• Thematic groups as outlined above to continue, supported by the programme 
team 

• Transition to formal EMCCA, including the implementation of the operating model 
and governance model, and the scaling up of EMCCA functions and core 
competencies.  

• EMCCA ‘live’ and operational. 
 

30. In order to deliver the ambitions for the area, the constituent councils will seek to 
organise resources in the best possible way. To ensure that the challenging 
timescales for establishing an EMCCA can be met, in the event that a proposal is 
approved by the four Councils, it is necessary for some advance activity to be 
undertaken. Further work on the devolution aspect of the joint working and devolution 
programme is subject to the relevant approvals, the outcome of the consultation, as 
well as primary and secondary legislation passing through Parliament.  
 

31. As part of the overall programme planning, work is in train to scope the skills, 
capability and capacity required. This will set out the scale of the resource 
requirement in both officer capacity and cash resources to fund external specialist 
commissions. The programme team has been supporting the programme planning 
and are well placed to play a key role in delivering the next phases of the programme.  

 
32. Collaborative work at this scale requires resources. It is proposed that the existing 

Programme Team, funded through the NNDR pool, be extended to support work 
required in the forthcoming financial year, with future decisions required ahead of the 
2024/25 financial year. The established Programme Team have made a significant 
contribution in securing the devolution deal and driving progress in the wider 
programme. The Team have developed knowledge and expertise which enables them 
to continue to play an important role, complementing the input from the specialist 
commissions. There will also be additional opportunities for secondments from 
partner organisations to fulfil additional roles that may be required across stages 1 
and 2.  

 
33. Wider partners will also continue to commit cash and in kind contributions to the 

devolution programme. The intention is to agree a cross D2N2 approach, with each 
area taking reports to their relevant committees to obtain approval for resources. This 
is in advance of the Government releasing mayoral capacity funding (dependent on 
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the outcome of the consultation and relevant approvals) and the significant 
investment a devolution deal would provide. 

 
34. In addition to the above work programme is the opportunity to review and/or 

accelerate the collaborative working opportunities identified across Nottinghamshire 
during the last year. Where there are programmes of work to be progressed, support 
could be made available through the Programme Team. 

 
35. Potential areas of focus for the programme team include: 

• Workforce Planning: addressing skills shortages, recruitment, and retention 

• Collaborative use of public land and assets 

• Net Zero programmes and Waste Reform linked to Environment Bill 

• Health and Social Care: addressing health inequalities, working effectively with 
Integrated Care Boards and partners 

• Pooled budgets and shared services  
 

Leaders’ views are sought on where best to focus to deliver real and tangible benefits. 
 

36. This is just the start of a journey towards devolution proposals and there is a 
significant amount of work ahead to realise our region’s potential. The EPC’s 
continued commitment to support a joint working and devolution programme team will 
sustain momentum and ensure the opportunities collaborative working and devolution 
may bring are optimised for the benefit of Nottinghamshire residents and the wider 
region. 

 
Other Options Considered 
 

37. Do Nothing - Nottingham and Nottinghamshire Councils could decide to not fund the 
team for a further year. However, this option is not sustainable in the short and 
medium term because resources and capacity to deliver identified programmes of 
work are not sufficient. This option was therefore rejected as all councils have agreed 
to progress joint working at pace. Early collaborative work and preparation for a 
devolution deal has stretched existing resources and demonstrates the need for 
additional capacity. 

 
 
Reason/s for Recommendation/s 
 

38. To ensure there is sufficient capacity to help drive the delivery of collaborative 
projects and devolution proposals in a way that meets residents and business needs 
and aspirations. The joint working and devolution programme aspirations are central 
to the economic prosperity of the County and work needs to progress at pace.  

 
39. It is expected that all partners working on the devolution programme will contribute 

further through in kind or cash contributions. Without funding through the NNDR pool, 
the dedicated Devolution and Joint Working Programme Team would be scaled down.  

 
 

Statutory and Policy Implications 
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40. This report has been compiled after consideration of implications in respect of crime 
and disorder, data protection and information governance, finance, human resources, 
human rights, the NHS Constitution (public health services), the public sector equality 
duty, safeguarding of children and adults at risk, service users, smarter working, 
sustainability and the environment and where such implications are material they are 
described below. Appropriate consultation has been undertaken and advice sought on 
these issues as required. 

 
Financial Implications 
 

41. As determined at the 29 October 2021 EPC, the costs and funding of the joint working 
and devolution programme team are to be reviewed annually. An allocation is sought 
from the NNDR to fund the costs of up to £450,000 in 2023/24, as outlined in the table 
below.  

 

Council  £ 

County Council 40% split 
 

180,000 

District and Borough Councils 60% split  
 

270,000 
 
(38,571 per District/Borough Council) 
 

 
42. The NNDR pool as of January 2023 stands at a total of £1.038m (£0.227m 

unallocated funding and £0.811m in a volatility reserve). Discussions with senior 
financial officers have confirmed that should the decision to be taken to approve the 
allocation, there would be sufficient funds available to resource the team in 2023-
2024. This would leave £588,000 within the Volatility reserve. S151 Officers across 
the County view that this is a sufficient level for the Volatility reserve to remain at. 
 

43. It is proposed that reporting on the £450,000 allocation for the joint working and 
devolution programme team is provided by exception to chief executives, to provide 
oversight and monitoring of the funding. An annual update would then be provided to 
the EPC 

 
44. These resourcing proposals represent the current anticipated requirements over the 

next twelve months. Delivering on a successful devolution deal and discharging 
additional powers to deliver benefits to local people will, however, be a complex 
undertaking. Resource requirements will continue to be reviewed by the programme 
team and any additional resource requirements requested from the appropriate 
committee. 

 
Consultation Implications  
  

45. A public consultation ran from 14 November 2022 to 9 January 2023. Details on the 
consultation approach are set out in the 4 November 2022 Full Council report and on 
the consultation website.   
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Human Resources Implications  
 

46. Seven fixed term roles are currently hosted by Nottinghamshire County Council, 
utilising existing job descriptions from the centralised Transformation and Change 
team. The requested resource allocation will cover the costs of the team, as well as 
providing a working budget for the programme. It is proposed that members of the 
team continue on current contractual arrangements, with posts extended to 31 March 
2024. 
 

Public Sector Equality Duty implications  
  

47. The four City and County Councils had due regard to their Public Sector Equality 
Duties under the Equalities Act 2010 when taking their decisions regarding the draft 
Proposals. The four City and County Councils will continue to evaluate equality 
impacts now the consultation has closed and in reaching their decisions in respect of 
a final proposal. When allocating resources from the NNDR pool to fund the 
programme team, no specific impacts on those with protected characteristics have 
been identified. 

  
Implications for Residents  
  

48. The establishment of an EMCCA would result in a significant uplift in the powers and 
funding available to the area at a local level. It would mean at least an additional 
£1.14 billion of investment in the area’s economy over the next 30 years.  

 
Implications for Sustainability and the Environment   
  

49. The programme at this stage will not directly affect carbon emissions in a material 
way. If subsequently established, it is anticipated that the EMCCA will develop its own 
plans and strategies to reduce carbon emissions which will be subject to its own 
approval processes and approaching the issues from a wider strategic and 
geographic position may beneficially impact the development of more consistent and 
measurable carbon reduction measures.  

 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
It is recommended that the EPC:  
 
1) Endorse progress made to date on the devolution and joint working programme. 
2) Approve the allocation of £450,000 from the NNDR pool to support the work of the 
 devolution and joint working programme in 2023-2024 
3) Advises on any additional areas of focus beyond those listed in paragraph 35 for 
 collaborative working opportunities  
4) Agrees to reporting by exception on the £450,000 allocation to Chief Executives, to 
 provide oversight and monitoring of the funding.  
 
 
Councillor Ben Bradley MP 
Leader of Nottinghamshire County Council 
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For any enquiries about this report please contact:  
Adrian Smith, Chief Executive, Nottinghamshire County Council, Tel: 0115 9773582  
 
Constitutional Comments (HD – 21/02/2023) 
 

50. The Economic Prosperity Committee can prioritise and make decisions on the use of 
funding within its control including the spending priorities for the Nottinghamshire 
Business Rates Pool, subject to any further necessary approvals by individual 
Councils regarding their specific allocations. The programme of work relating to the 
Devolution proposals are subject to consideration of the outcome of consultation, 
further approvals by all four upper tier Councils and government and by the passage 
through parliament of primary and secondary legislation. 

 
Financial Comments (LM - 23/02/2023) 
 

51. The financial implications are set out in paragraphs 41 to 44 of the report. 
 

52. An allocation of £450,000 is sought from the National Non-Domestic Rates (NNDR) 
Pool Reserve. 

 
53. The NNDR pool as of January 2023 stands at a total of £1.038m. Discussions with 

senior financial officers have confirmed that should the decision to be taken to 
approve the allocation, there would be sufficient funds available to resource the team 
in 2023-2024. This would leave around £588,000 within the volatility reserve.  

 
 
HR Comments (JP 17/1/23) The HR implications are contained at paragraph 46. The extension 
of contracts will be in line with the Authority’s relevant policies and procedures 
 
Background Papers and Published Documents 
 
Except for previously published documents, which will be available elsewhere, the documents 
listed here will be available for inspection in accordance with Section 100D of the Local 
Government Act 1972. 
 

• Levelling-up and Regeneration Bill  
• East Midlands Devolution Deal  
• East Midlands Devolution Webpages 
• Full Council 4 November 2022 Papers 
• “£1.14 billion devolution deal for the East Midlands” – Press Release 30 August 2022  
• Cabinet 13 October 2022 – Devolution Update  
• Cabinet 14 July 2022 – Devolution Update  
• The City of Nottingham and Nottinghamshire EPC 17 June 2022 – Joint Working and 
Devolution Programme Update  
• The City of Nottingham and Nottinghamshire EPC 18 March 2022 – Joint Working and 
Devolution Programme Update  
• "East Midlands council leaders consider options for new devolved powers and resources" 
– Joint Statement 23 February 2022  
• Levelling Up White Paper 2 February 2022  
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https://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/DMS/Document.ashx?czJKcaeAi5tUFL1DTL2UE4zNRBcoShgo=4WQvguKq6AS123O4hdHfOCPPgOfVhmmF4yuLzS0UtVyQ0LWIIb1AeQ%3d%3d&rUzwRPf%2bZ3zd4E7Ikn8Lyw%3d%3d=pwRE6AGJFLDNlh225F5QMaQWCtPHwdhUfCZ%2fLUQzgA2uL5jNRG4jdQ%3d%3d&mCTIbCubSFfXsDGW9IXnlg%3d%3d=hFflUdN3100%3d&kCx1AnS9%2fpWZQ40DXFvdEw%3d%3d=hFflUdN3100%3d&uJovDxwdjMPoYv%2bAJvYtyA%3d%3d=ctNJFf55vVA%3d&FgPlIEJYlotS%2bYGoBi5olA%3d%3d=NHdURQburHA%3d&d9Qjj0ag1Pd993jsyOJqFvmyB7X0CSQK=ctNJFf55vVA%3d&WGewmoAfeNR9xqBux0r1Q8Za60lavYmz=ctNJFf55vVA%3d&WGewmoAfeNQ16B2MHuCpMRKZMwaG1PaO=ctNJFf55vVA%3d
https://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/DMS/Document.ashx?czJKcaeAi5tUFL1DTL2UE4zNRBcoShgo=4WQvguKq6AS123O4hdHfOCPPgOfVhmmF4yuLzS0UtVyQ0LWIIb1AeQ%3d%3d&rUzwRPf%2bZ3zd4E7Ikn8Lyw%3d%3d=pwRE6AGJFLDNlh225F5QMaQWCtPHwdhUfCZ%2fLUQzgA2uL5jNRG4jdQ%3d%3d&mCTIbCubSFfXsDGW9IXnlg%3d%3d=hFflUdN3100%3d&kCx1AnS9%2fpWZQ40DXFvdEw%3d%3d=hFflUdN3100%3d&uJovDxwdjMPoYv%2bAJvYtyA%3d%3d=ctNJFf55vVA%3d&FgPlIEJYlotS%2bYGoBi5olA%3d%3d=NHdURQburHA%3d&d9Qjj0ag1Pd993jsyOJqFvmyB7X0CSQK=ctNJFf55vVA%3d&WGewmoAfeNR9xqBux0r1Q8Za60lavYmz=ctNJFf55vVA%3d&WGewmoAfeNQ16B2MHuCpMRKZMwaG1PaO=ctNJFf55vVA%3d
https://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/newsroom/news/east-midlands-council-leaders-consider-options-for-new-devolved-powers-and-resources
https://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/newsroom/news/east-midlands-council-leaders-consider-options-for-new-devolved-powers-and-resources
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/levelling-up-the-united-kingdom
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• The City of Nottingham and Nottinghamshire EPC 29 October 2021 – Nottingham and 
Nottinghamshire Case for Devolution Resourcing Requirements 

 
Electoral Division(s) and Member(s) Affected 
 

• All 
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